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April 8, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to present the business case for the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health’s communicable disease database upgrade project, and a proposed motion for King County Council consideration.

With the adoption of the 2009 Adopted Budget Ordinance 16312, the King County Council added a proviso pertaining to the Communicable Disease database.  The proviso reads as follows:

“P1  PROVIDED THAT: Of this appropriation, $320,383 shall not be expended from Washington state 5930 funding until a business case for the communicable disease project (CIP Project number 377225) has received a positive recommendation from the project review board and the business case has been approved by motion of the council. The executive shall file business case and proposed motion by April 10, 2009, in the form of 11 copies with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original and will forward copies to each councilmember and to the lead staff for the law, justice and human services committee, or its successor.”   

Background: 

In 2008, the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health (DPH) conducted an analysis of business needs and options for upgrading or replacing the communicable disease (CD) database.  The CD database is the core data management system for the DPH Communicable Disease and Immunization Section, which fulfills the county’s state mandated responsibility to receive reports of 50 notifiable diseases and conditions from health care providers and area laboratories, investigate the reports to confirm diseases and prevent spread of diseases, and report the diseases to the state.  The CD database provides the infrastructure to record and track reported diseases and incidents, compile and analyze data, track and handle disease outbreaks, and report to the state.  About 5,000 disease cases and incidents are reported to the state annually.  
The enclosed business case recommends that DPH upgrade the existing CD database and develop certain system enhancements in house.  The upgrade of the current CD database will extend its lifetime by a number of years and provide improvements that will enhance efficiency and quality of the disease investigation and reporting work conducted by the communicable disease staff.   

The advantage of this option is that it is less expensive than purchasing a commercial off-the-shelf product, and allows time for the state to determine the direction for the possible upgrade or replacement of its Washington Public Health Information Management System (PHIMS) database.  Waiting for the State Department of Health (DOH) to establish directions for its statewide communicable disease management system will help assure that DPH’s system will be compatible with the state’s system.

Project review board action:

The project review board approved the business case on March 17, 2009.  The PRB also approved the requested funding release, subject to the King County Council’s approval of the proviso response as described below.  

In addition to its approval of the business case, the PRB recommended that DPH renew discussions with the Washington State DOH regarding possible shorter term solutions for electronic data transfers to PHIMS.  While the PRB asked DPH to move this project forward without delay and to complete its proviso requirements, its recommendation to explore collaborative strategies with the state to better meet the county’s interests is prudent, and will be pursued. 

Council action requested:

Following a positive recommendation from the PRB and consistent with the council’s proviso, approval of the enclosed motion by the King County Council will enable DPH to proceed with this needed project.  The planned budget is for $127,935.  The project cost is $116,032, for which Washington State 5930 funding will be used.  The project includes a 10% contingency, which is $11,603 of in-kind support.  

Should you have any questions, please feel free to contact David Fleming, MD, Director and Health Officer, Seattle-King County Department of Public Health, at 206-263-8695, or Gary Johnson, Prevention Division Director, at 206-263-8185.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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